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CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL,

29th January 2014


PRESENT: Councillor Mrs Nash (Chair)

Councillors Baines MBE, Burton, Evans, Ford, Lambert, Sutherland 

Co-opted Members: Mr D Gott

40 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel held on 18th December 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

41 REVENUE BUDGET 2014/15 TO 2016/17 – CABINET PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTATION

The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services submitted a written report which asked Members to consider the Cabinet’s draft budget proposals which had been adopted for the purpose of any necessary consultation at a meeting of the Cabinet held on 13th January 2014.  These proposals had been referred to Scrutiny Panels for consideration and the responses to the consultations would be considered by Cabinet on 10th February 2014 for recommendation to a meeting of Budget Council on 24th February 2014.

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.

Members raised the following questions:

· The 2012/13 and 2013/14 Budgets cumulatively identified £3million of savings in 2013/14. Would this be achieved? In response, Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that the savings would be achieved. 

· The 2012/13 and 2013/14 Budgets cumulatively identified over £4million of cuts to the Children and Young People Directorate’s budget in 2014/15, and almost £3million in 2015/16. Were these likely to be achieved? In response, Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that the savings would be achieved.

· Specifically, the 2013/14 Budget proposed a £100k saving on Careers Information Advice and Guidance: Targeted Service in years 2014/15 and 2015/16 by reduction in funds for commissioned activity at the point of retendering. Would this still be the case? In response, Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that this was still the case.

· The 2012/13 Budget included growth in Care Costs for Looked After Children of £2.5million in 2013/13, £2million in 2013/14 and £1.5million in 2014/15. Had the profile of increased spend been as predicted, and was there any expectation that further growth would be needed in 2015/16? Was there potential underspend on the additional sums? The Director, Children and Young People advised that to achieve the savings required the number of Looked After Children would have to reduce by about 40 by 2016/17. Early Intervention success should lead to reduced numbers. A close eye would be kept on it, and would always take into account what care was appropriate for the individual child.

· Governance and Business Committee on 20th January 2014 took an item on Recruitment and Retention Policy. This included a proposal for a pilot programme in the First Response Team and Multi Agency Screening Safeguarding Team which may cost the Children and Young People Directorate a maximum of £45k in Year 1, £91k in Year 2 and £182k in Year 3. The report made it clear that this funding would have to be found within the Directorate. Where would this money come from, and were other posts affected as a result? In response, Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that the money was not available within the Directorate immediately. However, when the scheme would require the money in 3 years time, it would be available from savings made by the reduction in costs for agency staff and advertising. The Director, Children and Young People advised that a retention payment would encourage quality staff to stay in the most challenging Child Protection Teams.  

Members commented on the following issues:

· Regarding the estimated average costs of care for a Looked After Children for a year, what part of those costs were fixed? The Director, Children and Young People advised that the staff costs were fixed; however the main variable cost of care came from the type of placement. 

· An extra “pod” of social workers were recruited, was this increase in spending reflected in the budget? The Director, Children and Young People advised that it had been taken into account and would be built into future year’s budgets. 

· What was the morale of the staff like? The Director, Children and Young People advised that out of the 3 external inspections that had been carried out on the Directorate recently, staff morale had been reported as positive, with a high degree of commitment to the savings that had to be achieved. Feedback might also be gained from Members carrying out Regulation 41 visits. 

· Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that there were also costs involved in the Directorate being in Intervention. When that ended, spending on Intervention administration could be diverted elsewhere.

IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) the report be received; and

(b) Members of this Panel extend thanks for all the effort put into achieving the savings from the Children and Young People Directorate front line staff to the Leadership Team.

42 CHILD HEALTH

The Director, Public Health submitted a written report which provided an overview of child health in Calderdale compared with statistical neighbours and the national picture. Information was provided on:

· Infant mortality and stillbirths

· Tobacco, alcohol and drugs

· Obesity, physical activity and nutrition 

· Sexual health and teenage pregnancy

· Emotional health and wellbeing

· Long-term conditions (asthma, diabetes, epilepsy)

· Vulnerable groups (Looked-after children; young offenders; young carers)

There was further work being carried out on the health needs of children with disabilities, accidents and injuries, and oral health which would be reported at a later stage once complete.

The update of the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment and several years’ data from the electronic health needs assessment (eHNA) school survey had been helping to build up a rich picture of the health and wellbeing of children and young people in Calderdale. There were clearly some areas for which Calderdale was doing worse than nationally, for example infant mortality. On the other hand, there were also some positive trends being seen for example the reductions in tobacco, alcohol and drug use and the increase in physical activity. Other areas were more difficult to assess such as mental health or disabilities but already issues were emerging such as increasing self-harm.

Dr Jill Farrington, Consultant in Public Health Medicine, attended the meeting and answered Members questions. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· In the last 10 years there had been a growth in the number of stillbirths in Calderdale, was there a reason? In response, Dr Farrington advised that there had been no single reason identified, rather there were multiple factors, and she had been consulting with a number of groups to look into this further.

· Within Park Ward and Warley Wards, were there any ethnic groups in particular that were affected by stillbirths and infant mortality? In response, Dr Farrington advised that there were a number of factors involved, however instances of obesity in pregnant mothers, parents who smoked, and genetic factors all contributed to infant mortality and stillbirths. There was a higher instance of this within the Asian/Pakistani community. It was vital that services worked in partnership to ensure that Calderdale residents all had access to services and informed choices.

· Was there data available regarding child health (excluding stillbirth and infant deaths) within Park, Warley and Todmorden Wards that might show child health there to be poorer? In response, Dr Farrington advised that while some data was not readily available by ward, information could be pieced together from various sources and surveys, however statistics dealt with both actual numbers and relative rates too which could lead to confusion.

· What could the Council and its Members do to assist the Public Health Service with child health? In response, Dr Farrington advised that joint working such as using anonymised data regarding LAC health needs could inform better services. It was important to carry on scrutinising, recognising that the health of Calderdale’s residents was linked to every area of the Council for example reducing obesity links to food in schools, active travel and urban planning. Commissioning and monitoring of services such as substance misuse and smoking cessation, ensuring that services communicated and referrals were followed up and creating new links with family centres.

· Had rickets become a problem in Calderdale? In response, Dr Farrington advised that rickets had reappeared in Calderdale. The Health Service was promoting Healthy Start vitamins, and methods of accessibility to such schemes. 

· The Public Health duty for under 5s was due to transfer to Local Authorities in 2015. What work was being done in preparation for this? In response, Dr Farrington advised that the transfer date was now expected to be October 2015, and that meetings across West Yorkshire were already taking place to look at aspects of commissioning including the Children and Young People’s Strategic Commissioning Group locally. However, it was important that we ensured that Calderdale-specific needs are addressed.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the report be noted; and

(b) the Director, Public Health be requested to submit an update report on child health to a future meeting of this Panel. 
43 COMPLAINTS AND COMPLIMENTS

The Director, Children and Young People submitted a written report advising Members of the complaints and compliments received by the Children and Young People Directorate and the Children’s Social Care Services for the period 1st April to 30th September 2013. 
During this period the Corporate Complaints Team had received a total 56 representations from service users or their representatives regarding Children’s Social Care Services during the first two quarters of this year:  The report included details of the 44 complaints, and 12 comments, concerns, or “other”, received together with the actions taken. A total of 9 complaints were still the subject of on-going investigations at the time of writing the report.
During this period the Children and Young People’s Directorate had received a total of 19 compliments which included 9 received directly from service users and 10 which were received from other professionals / organisations.
Members of the Scrutiny Panel had requested more details of complaints that were received directly from Looked After Children. A total of 5 complaints were received, further details were given in the report.
Members commented on how well the service had done to receive 19 compliments.

IT WAS AGREED that the report be received.

44 WORK PLAN

The Scrutiny Support Officer circulated an amended Work Plan at the meeting.

IT WAS AGREED that the proposed Work Plan be approved subject to the following amendments: 
(a) the Director, Public Health be requested to submit an update report on child health to a future meeting of this Panel; and
(b) the Director, Children and Young People be requested to submit a report on Schools Prudential Borrowing to the 5th March 2014 Meeting of this Panel.

45 SCHOOL CAPITAL PROGRAMME - OUTCOME OF FEASIBILITY STUDIES

The Director, Children and Young People had been requested by the Chair of this Panel to attend the meeting and report orally on the School Capital Programme, the Outcome of Feasibility Studies Report that had been submitted to Cabinet on 27th January 2014 and was due to go to full Council for approval on 12th February 2014. 
The report outlined the outcomes from the school capital feasibility studies for Todmorden High School, Moorside Primary School, Ferney Lee Primary School, Heath Training and Development Centre and provision for vulnerable children at Luddenden Youth Centre and requested approval at full Council for these projects to be procured from the schools capital budget.

Members commented on the following:

· How were these 5 projects identified for priority? In response, Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that in some cases the schools had been top of the priority list for years, or the ongoing maintenance costs would have taken up a disproportionate amount of the maintenance budget for the next 5 years, or the projects were to additionally remove surplus places or add to shortages of places. Some schemes offered a combination of these advantages for the Council.
· What was the current position regarding the under-provision of primary places for the September 2014 start? In response Councillor Mrs Collins, the Assistant Cabinet Member for Early Years and Special Education, advised that there were schemes in place offering extra forms of entry for September 2014, and all Calderdale school children would be offered a place in a school. Councillor M K S mwift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that the primary admissions booklet had been made simpler to understand, it was down to parents to make sure the form was filled in correctly. The Director, Children and Young People advised that there would be less disappointed parents this year as Calderdale Council were offering at least 6 additional forms of entry in the shortage location but until all parental preference forms had been received and analysed it would be impossible to say the proportion of parents who would be disappointed. It was hoped that there would be considerable fewer than last years number.
· Prudential Borrowing for schools with smaller critical maintenance needs? Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services advised that a paper was due to be submitted to the Capital Programme Working Party on 12th March 2014. The Director, Children and Young People discussed with Members the Asset Management Projection List, the criteria for deciding priority maintenance works, and the requirement to ensure Health and Safety was maintained in Calderdale schools. 

IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) the report be noted; and

(b) the Director, Children and Young People be requested to submit a report on Schools Prudential Borrowing to the 5th March 2014 Meeting of this Panel.

(In agreement with the Chair the above was considered as an urgent item at the meeting.)
(Councillor MK Swift declared an interest in the above item as she was a Trustee of Heath.)
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meeting of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel held on 18th December 2013 
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